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GREATER ATTLEBORO-TAUNTON REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY





GATRA Advisory Board Meeting

January 7, 2016
The meeting was called to order at 12:15 pm by Mayor Kevin Dumas, GATRA Chairman, in Norton, MA.

Those in attendance were:

Francis J. Gay, GATRA, Administrator

        Mayor Thomas Hoye, Taunton Rep.

Mayor Kevin Dumas, Attleboro Rep.
Bradley Marshall, Rehoboth Rep.
Alan Slavin, Wareham Rep.
Richard Leitch, Norton Rep.
Gil J. Pontes, III, Berkley Rep.
Laura DeMattia, Bellingham Rep.
Anna Seery, Pembroke Rep.*
Andrea Priest, Middleboro Rep.
Greg Guimond, Marshfield Rep.
Joanne Moore, Duxbury Rep.
Leland Ross, Plainville Rep.
Missy Dziczek, Medway Rep.
Tammy Murray, Kingston Rep.
Gale Farrugia, Mansfield Rep.

Bernadette Huck, Seekonk Rep.
Alice Souza, Dighton Rep.

Linda Hayes, Scituate Rep.
Marion Cafferky, Rider Community Rep.

Sean Page, Plymouth Rep.*
JoAnn Cathcart, N. Attleboro Rep.*
William Ross, Mansfield Town Manager
Daniel Burgess, GATRA CFO

Shayne Trimbell, SRPEDD
Paul Mission, SRPEDD
Stacy Forte, GATRA, Admin. Assistant
Peter J. Wiggin, Norton Resident
      *Denotes New Designees to the Board
1. The Minutes of the August 25, 2015 GATRA Advisory Board meeting were distributed to the Advisory Board for approval.    

MOTION by Mayor Hoye to approve the Minutes of the August 25, 2015 GATRA Advisory Board meeting as circulated.

SECONDED by Greg Guimond and passed by the Advisory Board.

ABSTENTION by JoAnn Cathcart, Anna Seery and Sean Page.
Mr. Gay stated the Board has several new members and there is a handout package regarding the Open Meeting Law for everyone to take.  He stated to the Board members and/or designees that GATRA is required to inform them of this law and they need to understand the requirements.  Mr. Gay asked for anyone who has not already done so to kindly review this material and fill out and sign the Certificate of Receipt and return it to GATRA’s Administrative office to keep on file.
2.
Regional Transit Plan (RTP) Update:
  
Mr. Gay gave an update to the Board:  The Board approved the RTP at the August Board Meeting and it was submitted to the legislature.  A full bound copy is available today if anyone wishes to review it at this time.  Also an electronic copy can be found on GATRA’s website and a link to the page was sent to all Board members.  As the Board is probably aware, the legislature has been dealing with many issues, mostly in regard to the MBTA’s situation.  Now that the legislature has the RTP, GATRA wants to make sure the legislature is aware of the amount of work which was put into this RTP per the legislature’s request, and if any monies are to be disbursed, to please note the many areas in which GATRA as well as all the RTAs are in need of funds.
In late February, GATRA will host local legislative breakfast meetings.  Because our area is so wide we are going to break it up into 3-4 meetings.  Once we get the different meetings set up I will certainly let Board members know so you may attend.  We would like to brief the legislators as to what the RTP says is needed in their particular areas.  They can then speak on GATRA’s member communities’ behalf when budget discussions begin in the spring.  Also in March the regional transit authorities, through the Massachusetts Association of Regional Transit Authorities (MARTA), host a Legislative Luncheon to get our message out. 
3.
Legislative Update:  
Mr. Gay updated the Board:  On December 4, 2015, President Obama signed the new Fixing America’s Surface Transportation (FAST) Act into law.  It does show there will be overall increased funding for mass transit which is a victory for GATRA because initially there was a lot of discussion of not giving transit what it needed.  We should be hearing something in the next month on federal appropriations.
The MBTA’s issues over the past year may create opportunities or problems for the RTA program moving ahead, especially from a funding perspective.  We were successful in getting an additional 2 million dollars in the line item for RTAs for FY2016 which was a 2.5% increase over FY2015.  The RTAs received 82 million dollars overall.  One of the proposals we are still working on with the legislature is to create an Enterprise Fund similar to what cities and towns now have for various departments.  In particular, GATRA would be able to put the revenue it receives from running the Attleboro Station parking lot and facility into this fund in order to do future improvements.  

4.
GATRA Update & Status of Capital Projects:  
A.
Capital Projects:

Mr. Gay:  GATRA received 2 new transit buses in mid-December.  They are being inspected by our maintenance department, and hopefully, they will be put into service later this month in the Attleboro/Taunton fixed route area.   GATRA received 4 new buses in late summer which are currently in service but there have been a number of issues which we are trying to resolve with the manufacturer.  We received mini buses and vans which we are getting out to various communities through the Council on Aging.   We are also making improvements with the lifts and maintenance systems in the maintenance garage in Taunton as well as continuing rehab of the Taunton terminal building for new offices.

GATRA submitted a TIGER Grant Application for the Plymouth Transportation Center project in the fall and received notice we were not successful in funding.  We are still working with the town’s parking corporation and the town to assess how we may move forward with this project but at this time there is no new funding to get this project to construction.

In Attleboro, GATRA is working with the City on the Riverfront Road development and the expansion of our Intermodal Facility at the Attleboro Train Station.
In North Attleboro, GATRA is in the design phase for the bus hub and streetscape improvements at East Street.  Hopefully, this project will be advertised sometime in late spring for construction to start this summer.

B.
Open Checkbook:
Mr. Burgess:   The Open Checkbook has been available on GATRA’s website for the past year.  It is periodically updated.  GATRA is now in the process of putting the current financial statements and new 
payroll information on the website.
Mayor Dumas:   Is there a way to find out how many people are accessing this webpage?  
Mr. Burgess:  Currently there is no way to know unless GATRA asks the webpage host to set it up to obtain this information.

C.
Services Update:  
Mr. Gay:  Included in your packet today you will see a sheet showing ridership comparisons for both fixed route and demand response for the first 5 months of FY15 and FY16.  Our fixed route ridership is down a little.  We plan to work with our contractors to find out why this is so in areas.  Overall, on the demand response side we are up a little.  This is information we receive from the various operators and the Councils on Aging which operate our demand response service.
Proposals were opened in late November 2015 for a new service connecting Pembroke, Hanover and a piece of Marshfield and traveling up to the Hanover Mall.  Interviews will be conducted with both proposers next week and an award will be made shortly.  GATRA may make some changes to the route from what is in the RTP.  It may have some impact on Marshfield depending on which contractor receives the award.  Public hearings may need to be held regarding changes which may be proposed for the current route operating in Marshfield depending on the final layout. 
5.
FY2015 Financial Report:
Mayor Dumas:   Prior to this meeting the Audit & Finance Committee held a meeting and Mr. Burgess will go over.

Mr. Burgess:  The FY2015 Financial Report is complete.  GATRA received the official report from the auditor at the end of last month.  There was a bit of a delay this year.  Typically the report is completed at the beginning of October.  There was a new reporting requirement which went into effect this year related to the disclosure of the pension liability.  We were required to have our retirement system audited.  We had some challenges on getting that completed on time.  The pension audit as well as GATRA’s audit came through with no findings.  Going forward, we have made an arrangement to have the retirement system audit completed in a timelier manner to facilitate GATRA’s timeline which is certainly tighter than other participants in the retirement system.  
Mr. Gay:  Bound copies are available if anyone needs one.  The electronic version was sent to all members prior to the meeting.  The Audit & Finance Committee did meet earlier to review and voted to approve the report.  Normally, the Board would table the report for review until the next meeting to give everyone a chance to review the full report. 

MOTION by Mayor Hoye to table for review GATRA’s FY2015 Financial Statements until the next meeting of the Board.

SECONDED by Greg Guimond and passed by the Advisory Board.
ABSTENTION by JoAnn Cathcart and Anna Seery.
Mr. Gay:  Also included in your packet today you will see a handout entitled “Total System Costs and Sources of Funding, FY2010-2015”.  This gives the Board a snapshot on how GATRA services are growing.  The Human Services Transportation (HST), which can be seen under Fully Funded Service Income, is work GATRA does with the different human service agencies.  GATRA acts as broker for all of the southeastern Massachusetts.  HST has increased as much as 4-5 million dollars a year over the last 5 years.  It has been a challenge to meet the increasing demand.  The handout also shows federal, state and local funding. The Reserve Account is our contingency reserve.  Over the last few years GATRA has been able to add to this reserve account.  It has grown to about $300,000.  GATRA does have a requirement to start funding our OPEB.  Some of the money will come from the Reserve Account to fund OPEB as we move forward.  Working with the legislature, we did receive both forward funding as well as some additional state funding.  You can see in FY14 and FY15 we received a big bump in state money so now we are actually at the 50/50 state/local level.  GATRA is in good shape.  Mr. Gay asked if anyone had any questions.
6.
FY2015 Weighted Vote: 
An updated Weighted Vote reflecting the Fiscal Year 2015 Assessments was presented to the Board for approval.  

Mr. Gay:  The weighted vote shows the FY2015 assessment for each member community.  The percentage of each community’s vote on the Advisory Board is based on this assessment going forward for this year.  This needs to be accepted by the Board.
MOTION by JoAnn Cathcart to approve the FY2015 Weighted Vote as circulated.

SECONDED by Missy Dziczek and passed by the Advisory Board.

7.
DBE Program Update:  Mr. Gay gave an update to the Board on the Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) Program.
Mr. Gay:  GATRA was required last spring to do an update of our DBE Goals and Program for our federal grants.  GATRA submitted the updated plan and program in early December 2015 which can be found on our website.  GATRA is going to be doing more outreach to disadvantaged businesses.  We also will be working with our contractors and the councils on aging to ensure that purchases which they are making under our contract are looking for disadvantaged businesses.  We are trying to meet our goals with what we do in our operation.  Most of the operations at the councils on aging are mostly administrative and driver costs.  There are not many opportunities to contract out for work.  Mr. Burgess is our new DBE liaison and will be contacting you in the future about the DBE program.
8.
SRPEDD Programs/Issues:


Mayor Dumas asked Mr. Mission and Mr. Trimbell if there were any SRPEDD programs/issues they wished to present to the Board.  

Mr. Trimbell: SRPEDD has been working with GATRA and the City of Attleboro to develop a transit oriented development (TOD) study for the City of Attleboro Commuter Rail Transit Center.  SRPEDD will be looking at the land use surrounding the train station and how to maximize this land to promote transit oriented development.  We have finalized the scope of study and are working on the budget and expect to begin work in early spring and through the summer with a final report issued in the fall if all things go as planned.  It will be a scenario planning for the city to use for evaluation of the land and the implications it will have on the city’s tax role in the future.  It will also entail 
any infrastructure needs, traffic needs and implications to GATRA and MBTA ridership.
Mr. Gay:  The study is going to be fashioned after a study which was done for the Town of Mansfield.

Mr. Ross:  The new Federal Transportation Act includes authorization for funding for TOD projects.  It would be very helpful to watch for some great opportunities for the communities which have train stations.

Mr. Gay:  GATRA has the highest number of train station facilities of any of the RTAs.  I think it is close to a dozen communities between all our communities.  This kind of study will be helpful to communities which have commuter rail stations.
Mr. Ross:  The Town of Mansfield would be happy to share any information in this regard to help SRPEDD in this study.
Mayor Dumas:  Is there any other business to discuss?

There was no other business to discuss.
MOTION by Mayor Hoye to adjourn the meeting.

SECONDED by Tammy Murray and passed by the Advisory Board.

The meeting was adjourned at 1:00 PM.
